



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/rwhr20

'On the respectability of this person every thing depends': hospital matrons and power relations in the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, c. 1817–1820

Eliska Bujokova

To cite this article: Eliska Bujokova (2023) 'On the respectability of this person every thing depends': hospital matrons and power relations in the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, c. 1817–1820, Women's History Review, 32:5, 678-698, DOI: <u>10.1080/09612025.2023.2189812</u>

To link to this article: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09612025.2023.2189812</u>

© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group



6

Published online: 17 Mar 2023.

Submit your article to this journal 🖸

Article views: 340



View related articles 🗹

🌔 View Crossmark data 🗹

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Routledge

Taylor & Francis Group

'On the respectability of this person every thing depends': hospital matrons and power relations in the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, c. 1817–1820^{*}

Eliska Bujokova

Faculty of History, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, UK

ABSTRACT

This article takes a case study approach to shed light on the work of female managerial staff in the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh and the care and medical sector more broadly. It takes as its point of departure an example of conflict between the Infirmary's matron and a member of the committee of subscribers in order to examine the complex workplace relations in an institution increasingly responsible for healthcare provision for the poor in the city of Edinburgh. It explores contemporary assumptions about gendered patterns of work, care and housekeeping tasks and the implications of this normative framework for female staff and their personal, professional, and familial lives. It argues that the expanding sector of institutionalised care proved a space in which women found avenues to develop life-long careers in line with assumptions about gendered work, gaining occupational identities and financial independence. Finally, it provides evidence of complex welfare strategies and patterns of familial relations that pose challenges to standing assumptions about life-cycle work patterns and the relationship between women's employment, marital and familial status, and residency arrangements.

KEYWORDS

Women's work; hospital; charity; matron; care; medicine; institutionalisation; staff management; diet; epidemic

On 26 January 1818, a complaint was laid before the managers of the Edinburgh Royal Infirmary by the matron, Mrs Montgomery, respecting the conduct of Mr Wigham, member of the committee of contributors, a body of subscribers to the hospital ensuring public accountability of the institution and its expenditure. The hospital's managers proceeded to investigate the affair that took place two days prior and drew out its detailed account. On the Saturday 24 January, Alison Dickson, a nurse of the men's surgical ward, carried a carefully measured pitcher of broth that was to be distributed to the patients. Nurse Crawford, also a nurse of the ward, was to distribute the broth, when Mr Wigham came into the ward and suggested that the quantity of broth was insufficient, desiring her to give out larger portions to the patients. He ensured her 'that if the number

*'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, April 2, 1818, 1.

© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author (s) or with their consent.

CONTACT Eliska Bujokova 🖾 eliskabujokova@gmail.com 🖃 Faculty of History, University of Glasgow, 2/2 17 Northpark Street, G20 7AA, Glasgow, UK

of portions were deficient he would apply to the Matron for more Broth, and Crawford says she did so by his orders, though with reluctance'.¹ As a result, the nurse run out of broth by three portions and, accompanied by Mr Wigham, went to acquire for more from the matron. They found the matron overseeing the kitchens, and 'without mentioning what he had caused Nurse Crawford to do, [Mr Wigham] complained to the Matron, that the quantity of Broth sent to the Ward in question was deficient by three portions, and wished to have some more'.²

The matron maintained that there was no more broth 'but that it was impossible that there should have been any deficiency in the quantity as the exact number of portions had been carefully measured in her presence into the Kitchens'.³ Mr Wigham questioned the size of the measuring ladle, 'still concealing what had taken place in the ward, he alleged that the Laddle belonging to the Ward might be too large'.⁴ His suggestion was proven false and the matron proceded to reprimand the nurses for having given the wrong measures of the broth. Only then did Mr Wigham inform the matron that he had desired the nurse to alter the portions served, 'and the Matron expressed in strong terms her displeasure at this interference of Mr Wigham'.⁵ In order to resolve the issue, Mr Wigham went up to the ward 'and gave a sixpence to the Patient George Bruce who had been deprived of his Broth for the purpose that he might provide a dinner for himself, and he offered a shilling to the Nurses who had suffered the same deprivation-They declined receiving it but he threw it [the coin] out to the Coal Bunker and went away'.⁶

The incident was followed by Mr Wigham's calling on the matron accompanied by his advocate, but she 'still expressed her great dissatisfaction'.⁷ He also sent her a letter of apology for having caused trouble, though he emphasised that his actions were in consequence of the patients' complaints against insufficient portions in the Infirmary, also brought up by hospital clerks (young medical graduates working and residing in the hospital as trainee physicians and surgeons), and trainee physicians attending on patients. He maintained strongly his right to be present in the hospital, while confirming that he had no further intention to interfere with its internal management.⁸

This was considered a sufficient resolution of the conflict, which was regarded by the managers as settled and no further mentions of the affair appear in the minutes. This was not the only recorded confrontation Mrs Montgomery found herself entangled in with a number of complaints against her management reported by the subordinate staff of the hospital. These received less public attention but were nonetheless investigated by the managers. Importantly, the quarrel with Mr Wigham took place during a turbulent period for the Infirmary, which was responsible for dealing with the contagious disease epidemic the city faced between 1817 and 1823. During the following few months, the original dispute between Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham was included in The Scotsman and the Caledonian Mercury, publications that regularly reported on the state of affairs during the epidemic, with both magazines presenting rather contrasting versions of the story.⁹Against the otherwise fairly brief accounts of the everyday running of the hospital in the minute books, the time and attention dedicated to accounting for, and resolving this incident are unusual. Indeed, this was heighted because of its occurring in the midst of a fever outbreak. The public dimension of the quarrel deserves closer scrutiny, given the managers' painstaking endeavours to preserve control of the hospital's administration. Similarly, the public reviewing of the role and personal credentials of Mrs

Montgomery proves an interesting example of administrative and popular depictions of a female manager transcending the internal records into public documentation.¹⁰

This article, therefore, utilises the above incident between Mrs Jane Montgomery, the matron to the Infirmary between 1813 and 1818 and Mr Wigham, an Edinburgh shawl manufacturer and merchant and contributor to many emerging public establishments, its recording in the institutional archive and its depictions in the popular press as a window into the public scrutiny of the hospital's staff relations. I draw loosely on the methodologies devised for the study of court and criminal records that utilise the accounts of conflict and the incidental details they contain to reveal evidence of the everyday.¹¹ Institutional records and popular press share some of the characteristics of court records, such as their highly fabricated, formulaic nature, whilst at the same time offering glimpses of extraordinary events, or incidents with a bearing on administrative structures. They can simultaneously reveal evidence of the routine experiences of the institutional space. Events of conflict, tension or complaints were some of the few instances scrupulously recorded in institutional minute books, often including verbatim reproductions of correspondence pertaining to the events discussed from involved parties. They illuminate details of workplace relations, hierarchies and their gendering.

I argue that the incident offers a glimpse of the large and largely overlooked sphere of women's 'careers' as housekeepers, matrons and domestic managers that spanned the space of private households as well as institutions. This has been often demarcated by historians within the tidy categories of the 'domestic' deemed private, and the 'institutional' deemed public. I suggest that a gendered analysis of contemporary representation of care in the institutional setting and the press offers new evidence for the study of women's work in the care sector. It poses questions about the administrative, fiscal and managerial pressures on institutions funded through public means and the conflicting interests of internal and external management and investors. Furthermore, it invites the historian to pay attention to the individual, as well as the structural, when studying the ever-growing institutional sector of the early nineteenth century, highlighting the complex realm of public provision and state expansion in the urban space. Subsequently, a closer reading of the tension between Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham, requires the historian to interrogate the competing hierarchies of gender and status alongside the insider/outsider boundary within the close context of complex questions around patient care and welfare, management of public funds, and the underlining theme of control.

This episode provides a means of accessing the rarely visible realm of internal workplace relations within the emerging institutional sector specifically in the Scottish urban space, characterised by population growth, industrial developments, expansion of public institutions, and new trends city planning that reflected the growing socio-economic segregation of urban dwellers. The following discussion examines, first, the context of the Royal Infirmary, shedding light on its changing administration, weighed down by a health crisis, which triggered a reshaping of the relationships between the hospital's staff, managers and funders. Secondly, contemporary assumptions about gender and work embedded in the context of institutional expansion are examined in order to show that the expanding care sector was a space that offered a wide range of jobs for women, across and in between the private and public sectors in the management of care as well as nursing; it did not limit women to hands-on care within the home.¹² Alongside positioning itself in the field of women's work, this article thus contributes to the growing field of nursing history and the centrality of gendered analysis of the subject as highlighted by Margaret Versluysen.¹³ Thirdly, Mrs Montgomery's role in the Infirmary is reconstructed here to highlight the ways in which an individual woman was able to navigate institutional space, and what her personal story can contribute to challenging the standing assumptions about the relations between women's professional, domestic and familial roles. Mrs Montgomery's example shows that matrons exercised some latitude in their interpretation of the formal rules and regulations designed to govern their behaviour and their role as heads of the institutional household was rarely questioned by the management or contributors. Finally, returning to the figures of Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham, I reflect on the complex relations of care, its gendered language and popular imaginary, and the relations of power and its limitations in the institutional space.

Running the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh

The Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh was founded in 1729 as the first expression of the British voluntary hospital movement outside London. The eighteenth century voluntary movement saw the establishment of Infirmaries as well as prisons, orphanages and charitable schools in an attempt of the propertied and the middling sorts to provide for evergrowing numbers of poor inhabitants, whilst also functioning as an instrument of social control. As such it formed an institutionalised version of traditional vertical chains of patronage that linked the rich and poor through mutual bonds of responsibility and obligation, here encompassed by contributions to the poor's medical care.¹⁴ The Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh combined the philanthropy of the voluntary movement with the growing emphasis on medical and scientific research and civic progress of the Scottish metropolis that was home to the renowned Royal Colleges of Surgeons and Physicians.¹⁵ Additionally, it aimed to establish a teaching institution affiliated with the medical school growing in renown. It sprung from the earlier initiatives of the Edinburgh Royal College of Physicians, which provided free medical advice and pharmacopoeia to the urban poor, though this became gradually insufficient in the context of urban growth and increasing poverty.¹⁶ The hospital was built upon revenue provided by the recently dissolved fisheries stock company, church collections and contributions from the Honourable Ladies of the Assembly at Edinburgh, alongside the subscriptions of prominent Edinburgh citizens. A growing proportion of the Infirmary's revenue was raised from student fees as its educational role expanded, enabling a degree of financial independence from the city and the public. Unlike many similar institutions, the Infirmary in its early days relied on diversified resources, and functioned more as a chartered company than a charitable institution. This was most prominently exemplified in its holding of a colonial plantation and offering loans to public and private borrowers, much of its fiscal management was conducted outside of public scrutiny and often outsourced to the city's finance market. Despite continued pleas for contributions from the public printed in the newspapers and the rhetorical positioning of the Infirmary within the city's moral economy of charity and obligation, the Infirmary was by no means reliant on public collections and church contributions for its day-to-day running. The 'external economy', or revenue management, was conducted with a surprising level of entrepreneurship and businessminded frugality. This however, was to change with the numerous outbreaks of infectious diseases that plagued the city in the early 1800s, resulting in the gradual extension

of health and healthcare from the private sphere of individuals and their bodies to the body politic. Consequently, the hospital's reliance on public funds increased, followed by public calls for greater scrutiny and accountability of the revenue and expenditure.¹⁷

The admission of patients initially relied on institutionalised forms of localised patronage. In this context, the city's poor were admitted upon recommendations from the hospital's contributors. As early as the 1750s, however, the Infirmary became the principal healthcare provider for the city's poorer inhabitants including the numerous class of domestic servants, especially those suffering from infectious disease, who were admitted to the hospital to receive care as well as to prevent the spread of contagion amongst their employers and neighbours.¹⁸ Until 1817, this role of the Infirmary remained largely limited, and managers maintained control over its fiscal as well as administrative management. With the first wave of severe epidemics in the city commencing in 1817, the hospital's involvement in the prevention of contagion and provision for patients without direct recommendations increased, resulting in a shift in the institution's public role as well as administration and oversight. Additionally, with the opening of an additional 'fever hospital' in 1818, the Infirmary became more involved with the municipality, the Society for the Relief of the Destitute Sick and public bodies such as the newly established Fever Board, which provided a foundation for the later municipal General Board of Health established by the Public Health Act in 1848.¹⁹ The hospital's internal as well as external running became subject to greater scrutiny and public attention, and debates about the institution's revenue management, hygiene, patient welfare and diet as well as staff competencies became prominent in the popular press.²⁰ The Scotsman, a radical newspaper first published in 1817, was the leading periodical to question the managers' competencies and intentions, raising questions about corruption, nepotism and lack of accountability. In April 1818, a report on the Infirmary suggested that at last, 'the Managers are now doing what should have been done before,- making an appeal to the public for support; it is an earnest hope that the public money will be properly applied, and we trust also, that the public will soon be admitted to a share in the management'.²¹ The voice of Mr Wigham and his fellow contributors was heard in these debates, as well as on the wards, amplified by the heightened attention paid to health and healthcare in its increasingly public dimensions.²²

From the moment of its inception, the management and running of the Infirmary was divided into a 'tripartite system' consisting of the 'external economy', 'internal economy' and 'medical economy', as described in the 1778 reprint of the *History of the Infirmary*.²³ The language of economy in matters administrative, financial, and medical invoked the eighteenth century concept of 'oeconomy', understood as 'the practice of managing the economic and moral resources of the household for the maintenance of good order'.²⁴ Much of the Infirmary's day-to-day running was based on the management of a large household, evoked by the familial language used in the records in reference to the staff as well as patients.²⁵ The majority of staff were resident in the hospital and their mobility outside of the premises was limited. The circularity of relations between the management of revenue, provisions and cleanliness, as well as the orderly behaviour of all residents, regardless of position or status, also likened the hospital's running to the management of a private household. The inclusion of the 'medical economy' in this triad outlines the connectedness of medical, philanthropic and fiscal aspects of the institution's

running. The very 'private' character of the internal management was challenged by the growing 'public' scrutiny that required the hospital's walls to be increasingly permeable, posing new challenges to its organisational structures and the requirements placed on staff and patients to abstain from leaving the premises unless explicitly permitted.²⁶

The 'external economy' of the Infirmary primarily consisted of General and Ordinary Managers who met regularly to discuss financial and executive matters of the institution. Additionally, the managers organised smaller committees to attend to the more pressing issues in the hospital's running and these were more directly involved with the hospital's internal affairs. The managers, once elected, held executive power over the institution, which, amidst the pressures of epidemic management, became increasingly contentious in the eyes of the contributing public. The rest of the subscribers came together annually in the Court of Contributors, though, as regretted by some, their powers were limited.²⁷ With the pressures of the late 1810s, the contributors were gradually gaining more influence, and in December 1817, the familiar Mr Wigham requested a public enquiry into the hospital's internal management on the grounds of complaints raised by a resident clerk, which was granted and subsequently discussed by *The Scotsman*.²⁸ A committee including the most prominent patrons such as the Earl of Hopetoun and John Hope, Esq was established to inspect the internal affairs of the institution with a focus on the management and hygiene. These were both primarily the matron's domain.²⁹

One of the members of the weekly committee of visitors was also Mr John Wigham, with whose interference this article begun. Mr Wigham was born in England in 1786 and later settled in Edinburgh, where he made his fortune as a shawl manufacturer. Apart from his entrepreneurial ventures, he was 'known for his attention to many of the charities in Edinburgh', and spoke publicly of his views on urban poor relief and management in the lead up to the New Poor Law in 1840s.³⁰ In 1818, he was one of the contributors to the Infirmary, active in the Court of Contributors, and aiming to challenge the institution's current framework of leadership in order to increase its public accountability. His quarrel with the matron was symptomatic of his personal quest to increase the checks and balances on the hospital's dietary and fiscal regulations, regularly discussed in *The Scotsman*.³¹ A familiar figure of the civic reformer in the context of regency Edinburgh, Mr Wigham was thus one of many individuals who aimed to establish a better regulated and publicly surveyed health management, inspired by the empiricism and socially-scientific discourse of the early nineteenth century.

Female hospital managers and their duties

Within the 'internal economy', the matron held the highest administrative role in the Infirmary aside from the treasurer, whose role was to oversee the hospital's employment of resources and liaise with administrative and medical staff as well as the matron. A matron was required to be 'unmarried, without a family, and capable of keeping accompts'.³² She was to hire all the female staff of nurses, servants and the cook, and all domestic staff and patients or 'family' were to 'obey her orders'. She was in charge of all inventories of furniture, coal, bedding, linen and utensils, as well as weekly purchases of provisions, and she was directly responsible to the treasurer who regularly checked her accounts. Her charge of all aspects of internal management, cleanliness

and hygiene, as well as food preparation and provision, demonstrate the gendering of work tasks and spheres of influence entrenched in the hospital's rules and regulations.

The choice of a female figure as presiding over the internal running of the institution appears unusual outside of the context of domestic management, especially against the backdrop of historians' depictions of women's work as 'largely unskilled, of low status, poorly paid, casual, seasonal and irregular'.³³ Whilst recent research on gender and work provides ample evidence for moving away from this framework, women's work and its value still continues largely unrecognised, both historically and in the present day.³⁴ Despite compelling evidence of women's 'careers' across sectors, historians of women's work still struggle to shake off the confines of the separate spheres paradigm and the pessimistic depictions of women's economic agency, limited by the combination of patriarchal and capitalist structures.³⁵ As recently shown by Alex Shepard, this is especially the case when the work in question is related to care, habitually perceived as domestic, unpaid, performed predominantly in familial settings by women, acting upon their 'naturalised' propensity for caring.³⁶ Feminised care work is thus depicted as void of skill, training or expertise and appears natural, ahistorical, and the complex challenges, hierarchies and varied forms of caring relations in the home, the workplace, and the liminal spaces where much of caring takes place are overlooked. Additionally, women's paid care work is depicted as an extension of domestic caring and equally undervalued, with women's professional caring roles being discounted.³⁷ Whilst a rich historiography on women working in hospitals as nurses and matrons exists for the later part of the nineteenth century, much less has been written on the subject prior to the nursing reforms. This historiographical tendency of focusing on the second half of the nineteenth century thus perpetuates the continued perception of nurses and female hospital staff in line with the Dickensian stereotype of drunken old women without skill or professional training.³⁸ The virtual absence of women from the higher echelons of the 'medical economy', populated by physicians, surgeons, the apothecary and junior medical men in posts of clerks and dressers, perpetuates the binary between male cure and female care. Taking a more holistic view of healing and healthcare associated work as suggested by Mary Fissell is thus necessary in order to access the more gender fluid realities of hospital care.³⁹ Viewing the numerous hospital employees as collectively engaged in the practices of healthcare elucidates the vast array of collaborative rather than conflicting practices as also shown by Barbara Mortimer.⁴⁰

By pointing out the histories of women working as managers and mistresses in the care and medical sector alongside further evidence of their *domestic* and familial lives, I thus aim to speak to historiographies of women's work, care work and early nursing. My focus on care as a form of employment beyond the periphery allows for stepping outside of the 'undervalued and underpaid' depiction of care and opens up a whole scope of occupational opportunities in which care appears as a lucrative pursuit, allowing both financial benefits and social status to *some* women employed in care. By simultaneously expanding our notion of healthcare and medicine beyond the care/cure binary, I want to highlight the greater continuity between the varied aspects of care and medical provision, as highlighted by historians of nursing, as inclusive of a greater array of managerial, medical, body work, dietary and affective tasks.⁴¹ Whilst recognising the *relative* limitations faced by women in comparison with men such as reduced access to training and education, I aim to offer evidence of women's managerial work in the care

and medical sector in order to highlight that some women had access to 'careers' and financial independence, especially in roles coded as feminised or associated with the 'domestic'. Whilst access to roles in the 'medical economy' was extremely limited for women, and female practitioners were mostly excluded from the institutional sphere of the increasingly rigid notions of medicine, this did not mean they were wholly absent form the broader healthcare sector. As Barbara Mortimer has shown, domiciliary nurses continued to provide a broad range of healthcare outside of hospitals throughout the nineteenth century, challenging the assumption about masculinisation of healthcare with professionalization.⁴² In the hospital context, nurses and matrons were instrumental to the care provided prior to the nursing reforms despite their negative depiction following the Dickensian stereotype of the gin-sodden Sarah Gamp.⁴³ A more flexible image of institutional care and medical provision can thus serve as a further example contributing to the existing scholarship of women's employment and entrepreneurship in traditionally feminised sectors such as millinery or dressmaking explored by Amy Erickson.⁴⁴ It is thus not the intention here to minimise the struggles faced by working women in the workplace, but rather to provide a layer of complexity to the story of women's lifelong employment and career prospects in the care sector. Finally, I aim to further the constitution of a more varied picture of care as a diverse phenomenon and practice beyond the unpaid and domestic, often shaded by its overly binary portrayal.

'The much respected matron, Mrs Montgomery'45

Mrs Jane Montgomery was elected matron of the Infirmary aged around 40, in October 1813, and stayed in the position until her death in February 1818. She was previously employed as the housekeeper to the Duke of Athol and thus recommended for the post at the Infirmary.⁴⁶ Despite her relatively short tenure, she was well established in the hospital's inner structure and was highly favoured by the managers, who continued to support her despite the number of internal incidents reported by her subordinates and the hospital clerks which were reported around the time of her quarrel with Mr Wigham. Her funeral was attended by the managers who were asked to show her due respect. Contrary to the rules and regulations of the institution which prescribed the role to be filled with an unmarried and childless woman in her middle age, Mrs Montgomery was married to a Mr Montgomery, employed as a brewer, and had an infant daughter, Elizabeth Forbes Montgomery, who was placed at nurse in Bruntsfield, on the outskirts of Edinburgh.⁴⁷ Both her husband and daughter died, and whilst her husband's death received no mention in the records, the death of her child in the summer of 1817 was discussed by the managers in the light of complaints raised against the matron. Contrary to the formal requirements, many matrons employed in the Infirmary had children prior to their appointment. Interestingly, matrons with older daughters often drew on their help in the hospital, whilst sharing their rooms and allowances on the premises, and in some instances requiring extra allowances to provide for their kin helpers.⁴⁸ Others simply shared their rooms in the hospital with family members, although these practices were rarely mentioned in detail.

In the context of the Edinburgh hospital, Mrs Montgomery was exceptional in being both married at the time of her appointment and most likely giving birth to a child during her tenure, though we know painfully little about both. Whilst it is unclear 686 👄 E. BUJOKOVA

where her husband, a brewer by trade, resided, and what the arrangements were between the pair, the possibility of his living on the premises cannot be excluded, with other matrons bringing their dependants and family members to cohabit in their apartments in the Infirmary. It is clear that he died prior to 1817 when Elizabeth died, though the circumstances of his death are unknown.⁴⁹ Using birth, baptism and marriage church registers available for Scotland prior to the 1841 census records, I have inferred that the pair was married in July 1809 in Edinburgh, and that Mrs Montgomery's maiden name was Bryce and her husband's first name William. Whilst this data is not fully conclusive given the inconsistencies of pre-census registers, it nonetheless provides a useful indication of Mrs Montgomery's familial life. She was likely born in April 1770 in Dumferline, to Mary Anderson and her spouse, Alexander Bryce, tanner and later mariner. This would make her 39 years of age at the time of her marriage, and 43 at the time of her appointment to the role of matron, which is consistent with the preference for women over 40 stated in the hospital's rules and regulations. William Montgomery likely died in December 1816, three years after her appointment to the function of matron.⁵⁰ Whilst we can be certain of her prior employment as housekeeper to the Duke of Athol, it remains unclear when and in what capacity she commenced her employment and whether there was a gap between her two posts. Her likely upbringing in the house of a tanner in rural Fife would suggest a considerable level of social mobility over her life course, proposing a variety of avenues that would enable women to gain employment in housekeeping and management similar to the findings of Sue Hawkins in London of the second half of the nineteenth century.⁵¹ Additionally, whilst her proposed age at appointment confirms the hospital's preference for women in their middle age as matrons, her marriage age at 39 as well as her giving birth around the age of 40 does not fall within customary patterns of life-cycle of women employed in service, posing challenges to assumptions about women leaving their service jobs upon marriage. Additionally, her husband's employment in brewing, confirmed by their daughter's death certificate, proposes a more flexible pattern of employment as well as habitation of married couples both employed in different sectors and possibly residing in separate abodes. Adding to Amy Erickson's observation of married women's continued engagement in varied areas of the service sector alongside or separately from their spouses, the example of Mrs Montgomery and other matrons suggests that the same were the case in care and housekeeping.⁵²

Additionally, reading the individual experiences of Mrs Montgomery against the formal rules and regulations of the hospital poses important questions. Whilst the formal statutes imposed strict rules on the women employed as matrons, these were habitually bent by managers searching for the most qualified candidate for the role. At a time of structural, fiscal and health pressures faced by the institution during the epidemics, the managers relied on a handful of competent administrative staff to manage these extenuating circumstances, and were willing to show their support and gratitude for their employees' devotion to their role. Equally, in quieter times, the hiring process for administrative staff reflected the managers' prioritising of competence, qualifications and recommendations over formal suitability and adherence to the rules, demonstrated in the case of Mrs Montgomery by her being favoured by the Duke of Athol, her previous employer. This applied equally to female and male staff, both formally required to be unmarried and without dependents, in order to be able to dedicate their full time and

attention to their professional roles, though both rules were side-lined, in spite of the numerous candidates usually applying for the post, when a candidate's fitness outweighed their external responsibilities. This practice points to a greater continuity between the hiring of male and female staff and their positioning in the internal hierarchy. Similarly, it challenges the assumptions around life cycle and marital status barriers for women in higher professional posts, pointing towards a greater compatibility between women's marital and professional lives. Equally, by centring on the life and career of an ever-married woman with a child employed and residing within the institution of her work, it contributes to more flexible reimagining of household/family relations, moving away from the prominent idea of the nuclear family towards much more varied patterns of cohabitation across the lines of domestic, institutional and professional spaces. Examples such as that of Mrs Montgomery thus continue to pose challenges to the assumptions of primacy of care, domestic and subsistence work in determining women's time use, suggesting a greater importance of paid employment as also shown by recently introduced quantitative evidence.⁵³

Mrs Montgomery's placing her child at nurse in the rural hinterlands of Edinburgh highlights the importance of practices of foster childcare arrangements for working women of varied socio-economic backgrounds, as opposed to being limited to poorer and/or unmarried women. It challenges assumptions that familial care responsibilities determined women's professional lives, showing the multifaceted nature of care arrangements. It thus highlights the heterogeneity of caring practices and their contingency on paid work, which in the case of Mrs Montgomery's lucrative career appears incompatible with parental childcare provision, which was outsourced from the market. At the same time, it may point towards a welfare strategy altered by the death of her husband resulting in the necessity of her delegating all of the childcare to a nurse. The element of necessity to provide for her child materially, if not physically, thus plays an equally crucial role in spite of Mrs Montgomery's more favourable social standing. The matron's visiting the child at nurse, especially when the child fell ill, and the managers' appointing two nurses to substitute her during this time, also demonstrates the flexibility of such arrangements and their compatibility with affective caring, recognised both by the mother, her employer, and the broader public debate.⁵⁴ The lack of mention of Mrs Montgomery's family situation except when used in her defence demonstrates that we cannot assume the absence of familial and private lives of managerial and service staff simply on the basis of them being rarely discussed. Examples such as these instead hint at the great paucity of evidence for understanding women's familial and professional roles in their interlinking, and the pressing need to challenge the assumption about their incompatibility.⁵⁵ Equally, they contradict the continued imagining of the nuclear family as the primary locus of care, suggesting the need to expand the model to encompass broader household and institutional notions of family.⁵⁶

Women's work and social mobility

In the context of the Royal Infirmary, prior to 1830s, reservations were rarely raised against the positioning of a *female* head as the domestic manager of the Infirmary. Indeed, there was a clear rootedness of the matron's responsibilities in traditional notions of women's work performed by mothers and mistresses, as well as housekeepers

688 👄 E. BUJOKOVA

in private households. Interestingly, the terms used to designate the role across time and across institutions fluctuated between 'mistress of the house', 'housekeeper', or 'matron' and the role itself was often described in familial, maternal terms with the resident hospital staff being habitually referred to as 'family' in terms also identified by Ariadne Schmidt in the Dutch context and Beatrice Zucca Micheletto in Italy.⁵⁷ The parallels between private and institutional 'households' have been recognised in a number of instances and my findings here endorse the household model as a frame of analysis of institutional work.⁵⁸ In her work on Dutch orphanages, Schmidt demonstrated the entrenchment of gendered roles in the institutional structures and the numerous roles occupied by female staff. Her study confirmed expectations about the low status and low pay of female orphanage employees who generally earned proportionately less than their male counterparts, largely reflecting the assumption about their wage being supplementary to that of their male spouses.⁵⁹ The case of the Edinburgh Infirmary, however, provides a rather different example of the higher status of female staff within an establishment of greater size and renown. Matrons were formally required to reside in the house and to be unmarried, although this was not always adhered to. At least in administrative terms, however, such rules excluded the possibility of their relying on husbands for support. Their salaries were amongst the highest in the institution and in the case of Mrs Montgomery, paid £35 per annum, only slightly lower than the treasurer who was paid $\pounds 40$, and higher than the $\pounds 30$ received by physicians, although less than half of the £80 per annum received by the highest earning employee, the apothecary.⁶⁰ Matrons also received board and lodging in private apartments alongside benefits in cash and kind as well as pensions in their retirement. The matrons' salary and status were contrasted with that of the subordinate nurses and female servants, who received less than £10 per annum, which, however, was still considered significantly higher than the wages of domestic servants in the city.⁶¹

While women's work in the hospitals remained in line with the contemporary assumptions about appropriate work for women, this, however, did not equate with work that was domestic or unpaid, or even low status, but instead allowed *some* women a higher purchase on occupational identities and economic status that was less attainable in other contexts.⁶² The explicit gendering of the prerogatives held by the matron was essential to her navigating relations with staff, both male and female, and the ways in which her authority was established. In the incident between Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham, her gender as much as her insider role underpinned her authority over domestic management. Her physical presence in the kitchens and detailed knowledge of the process of food preparation and distribution demonstrates the hands-on character of her work as opposed to delegating tasks to her subordinates. Additionally, she was in charge of the rest of the staff subsumed under the 'internal economy', constituting the porter, cook, washers and servants, but also nurses who were also accountable to the medical staff.

Crucially, many women hired as matrons were, much like Mrs Montgomery, previously employed as housekeepers in elite households, and recommendations from their employers operated as currency in the application process for a post in the Royal Infirmary. As argued by Erin Spinney, 'care work was firmly in the hands of women who were viewed, both by society in general and by medical practitioners, as having the requisite skills for medical work through their household training', underlining the continuity between various types of work in housekeeping, service, nursing and bodywork.⁶³ Many were willing to relocate to take up the position, highlighting the large national network of female staff working in household management across and in between the public and private spheres. The candidates were required to be literate and skilled in casting accounts, budgeting and household management. The socio-economic backgrounds and levels of previous experience of the Infirmary's matrons varied greatly, however. Mrs Rannie, Mrs Montgomery's predecessor, was referred to as 'by birth a gentlewoman, and a lady in her manners' by the *Mercury*, though she seems to be an exception with most other candidates following a path of working in smaller, local institutions prior to taking up the role at the Infirmary, or as private housekeepers.⁶⁴ An article in the *Caledonian Mercury* from April 1818 summed up that 'it is well known that on the respectability of this person every thing depends, in an establishment of this kind', highlighting the status of female managerial staff in the institutional care sector.⁶⁵

Focusing on the women-only roles of matrons and housekeepers within the growing milieu of charitable care provision, therefore opens up a vast array of employment and career opportunities for some women, based on assumptions about women's work and female household roles. Duties around food provision and budgeting as well as overseeing of various members of the 'family' formed a core of what some women made into successful careers, gaining considerable status and financial independence. Their responsibility over food intake by both patients and staff was seen as their primary duty as well as a prerogative and led to a close collaboration with the hospitals' physicians, surgeons and apothecaries. Similarly, matrons provided all the resident staff with board, often a point of contention between matrons and young male professionals such as clerks and dressers.⁶⁶ Their explicitly feminised role in food preparation and provision exemplified here placed them at the centre of the prominent debates about patient and staff welfare and health. The significance of diet and hygiene to contemporary notions of healthcare and cure, but also fiscal and spatial management, thus placed the matron at the centre of public scrutiny of the hospital's running, at the same time making her the target of complaints by resident staff. As shown by Alannah Tomkins, debates around food provision for the poor revolving around fiscal prudency as well as appropriate nutrition were central to institutional management in the care sector, and diet regulations and tables as well as expenditure increasingly faced public scrutiny.⁶⁷ In the predominantly male sphere of the hospital's management, the matron's role was explicitly gendered. The evident coding of the role as female derived from imagery of maternal and domestic management was used both as a source of power and its limitation, creating a complex dynamic of workplace relations between staff members and managers.

Whilst a level of social mobility was admittedly possible for female institutional managers, the requirements placed on them prior to taking up the role are suggestive of their having prior access to education and professional training. As Sue Hawkins contends for the second half of the nineteenth century, women hired as matrons and nurses were thus rarely recruited from the same socio-economic groups.⁶⁸ Career progression was, however, possible and many women climbed the ladder across the expanding institutional milieu, commencing in subordinate and service

posts and gaining professional experience. In the absence of available training for female professionals in this sector, experience, capability and status thus became the currency of the market for female managers, and the value of these credentials is displayed by the managers' support for Mrs Montgomery. When contrasted with nursing and service staff in the hospital, however, it is clear that only a very limited number of women were able to fulfil the expectations, highlighting the intersection of gender and status when attempting to reconstruct the histories of women's work in the care sector. Moreover, it shows the great variedness of care and care-related employments in the institutional space, the growing division between care and cure and the greater compartmentalisation and hierarchisation of care-related tasks, increasingly performed by multiple individuals with distinct specialisms.

Language and politics of conflict

Whilst supported by the managers throughout her short tenure, Mrs Montgomery found herself embroiled in many incidents of conflict occasionally leading to the public scrutiny of her management. These incidents generated multiple records that revealed the internal running of the hospital and her role within it. The first instance in which the matron's management came into question occurred in the summer of 1815, when the hospital received a letter from William Gullensher from Leith, accusing Mrs Montgomery of poor hygienic practices such as reusing unwashed linen after their use by patients suffering from gangrene, resulting in contagion and on one occasion even death. The origins of the complaint were investigated, though Mr Gullensher was never found, leading the managers to assume he was fabricated. The matter was clarified when another letter was received from the assistant housekeeper, Agnes Bryce, who, much like the first letter complained of Mrs Montgomery's handling of dirty linen, and as it came to light, she was also responsible for the previous letter, which she wrote under a false name. Agnes Bryce, Mrs Montgomery, and nurses were questioned at length, though Bryce's accusations were found to be unsubstantiated, and referred to by Mrs Montgomery as a 'base fabrication' and 'glaring machinations'.⁶⁹ Bryce was dismissed by the managers, upon which occasion she revealed that her complaints were a result of personal conflict with her superior over various matters, including her allegedly insufficient allowance of butter.⁷⁰

Similar complaints against the state of bedding and general hygiene as well as patient diets were raised repeatedly by hospital clerks, though these were also found unsubstantiated by the managers. In spite of the formal obligation for clerks to raise complaints to the managers, they shared their grievances regarding diets and hygiene with the broader contributors, leading to the affair being discussed in the city's periodicals as part of their demands for greater public accountability of the institution.⁷¹ As a result of these repeated objections, in autumn 1817, Mrs Montgomery was requested to draft a report to explain in detail her internal management, in which she disclosed her potential negligence due to attending her daughter who had died in the summer. The report revealed the managers' support during the time of her daughter's illness, in requesting two senior nurses to substitute the matron in her absence, enabling her to provide for her child. The managers continued to side with the matron, who remained in post until her unexpected death in February 1818.

These instances of conflict and its resolution demonstrate the complex staff relations, the managers' micromanagement, as well as the matron's always-contested position in the hospital hierarchy. As highlighted by the Caledonian Mercury, a well established periodical, which generally took the stance supporting the managers, 'the Matron in such a house required all the support the Managers could give her, to assume and to maintain the necessary authority over such a mass of heterogeneous elements as the inhabitants of the Royal Infirmary consisted of, including subordinate staff, patients and all hospital residents through diet and household management.⁷² The incident of quarrelling over the allowance of butter is symptomatic of the matron's role in the welfare of staff and patients, most often exemplified in the contested area of food quantity and quality and the contrast between consumption demands and the matron's management, either depicted as frugal economy or incompetence by the rival parties.⁷³ The Mercury's depiction of the matron here serves to provide a favourable account of the hospital's establishment and its integrity. Drawing on her role as a grieving mother as well as a household manager the publication aimed to evoke compassion of its readers. The language used was explicitly gendered, echoing the notions of motherhood, care, loss, and grief to highlight the matron's caring nature. Interestingly, this resonates with the depiction of the involved and devoted managers and their philanthropy, though in more removed, less affective and embodied terms, making a case in point of illustrating the Infirmary's role as a public care provider, in face of soaring public criticism.

Unlike the tensions between staff members, which were resolved privately and internally, the changing administration due to the fever epidemic meant greater public scrutiny of such instances occurring during the years of 1817 and 1818. The public enquiry launched by Mr Wigham regarding the internal management, diet, and hygiene regulations brought sharper interest to the hospital's management and resulted in increased demands for new mechanisms of checks and balances on the power of the managers and internal staff.⁷⁴ The coverage of the debates by the Caledonian Mercury and The Scotsman demonstrates the complexity of the internal as well as external management. Unlike the *Mercury*, which sided with the management citing the extenuating circumstances of the fever pressures and Mrs Montgomery's bereavement, The Scotsman offered criticism of the lack of public accountability of the management and depicted the matron as an 'untractable person' who 'did not very readily or punctually attend to the directions given in the medical department'.⁷⁵ Her appointment to the post was attributed to nepotism, springing from her acquaintance with a medical practitioner, Dr Baird, and a clergyman, the Rev. Mr Porteous. In this instance, Mrs Montgomery's child-loss was left out, pointing toward the instrumentality of the matron's portrayal in both publications, highlighting the difference between the gendered tone adopted by the Mercury's trope of maternal sorrow and the Scotsman's more detached, civic approach when discussing the matron's negligence. The Scotsman focused on highlighting her incompetence and dubious appointment. Its critical view of the managers and administrators of the hospital as an autarchic body resisting the hospital's democratisation is thus depicted through the incident of patient neglect, employing affective language to provoke the readers' commiseration with the patients, or 'poor' and 'suffering beings', rather than Mrs Montgomery, here associated with the fraudulent establishment.

Such varied interpretations of the hospital's management as well as the matron herself complicate the story with which this article begun. Resulting from a process of linguistic

and semantic construction reminiscent of narratives heard in the courtroom, they are not to be taken at face value. The narrative tropes they utilise, however, reveal a great deal about the events they tackle and their broader contexts. They emphasise the complexity of managerial roles within the expanding institutional space and bring to the fore the many dimensions of the public-private binary expanding beyond the gendering of work. They underline the nature of managerial work in care and medical institutions, whether male or female, as always contested and always contingent, highlighting the complexity of navigating formal rules and regulations, workplace politics, and public scrutiny. The explicitly gendered language of the two periodicals alongside the implicit insider/outsider boundary expressed in the minute books once again accentuate the complexity of contemporary notions of types of work and who was to perform them. Finally, whilst pointing towards the importance of a gendered analysis of workplace relations, they by no means indicate that women were absent from the landscape of institutional care provision, its politics and public perceptions, but rather that their professional roles were coded in gendered notions of women's roles as mothers, carers, housekeepers, and providers.

Conclusion

The subject and particularly the language of care appears central to the depiction of both Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham by the managers, as well as the two competing periodicals. The variedness of the two narratives points towards the political nature of the concern about public health and public funds, against which the conflict between Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham is set. From the accounts presented in the hospital's own records, Mr Wigham was portrayed rather unfavourably, with his demeanour exuding arrogance and patriarchal authoritarianism, questioning a female professional upon unsubstantiated grounds. His act of throwing a shilling into the coal bunker and getting nurses Crawford and Dickson in trouble is perhaps all that is needed to bring the reader to side with Mrs Montgomery. The story of Mr Wigham's male interference into Mrs Montgomery's female domain of food provision almost writes itself, it seems, especially when placed against the backdrop of abundant literature on the crowding out of female practitioners as a result of the professionalization and institutionalisation of the medical and care sector in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries.⁷⁶ Placed against the context of the health crisis and the subsequent scuffle over who in fact was to run the hospital, conflicts involving Mrs Montgomery as well as Mr Wigham, reported months after the death of the matron, appear rather more complicated.

The pointed fashioning of the involved parties and their public defence by the two periodicals leads back to the reporting of crime and punishment, the methodology of which has been drawn on here to access the interlacing subjectivities of the multivocal narratives they present.⁷⁷ Beyond looking at the process of their fabrication, however, these records offer incidental evidence of the realities they report. Mrs Montgomery, by then deceased, as rendered by the managers and the *Caledonian Mercury*, was a competent professional, respected for her diligence and caring nature, though at the time of the incident, acting as a grieving mother whose negligence was perfectly excusable, especially in the context of increased pressures of the fever and the expanding parameters

of the matrons duties across voluntary hospitals resulting from their expansion throughout the century. Her mistakes were thus a mean negligence, pardonable under her personal and professional hardship, and her critics were to blame for their obtuse lack of empathy.⁷⁸

According to The Scotsman, however, the matron was a difficult person appointed through her connections rather than her capabilities and her discharge of her role was careless, governed by a mere 'rule of thumb', as evocatively suggested in one report offered by the periodical.⁷⁹ Mr Wigham and his fellow contributors were, on the other hand, acting upon their care for the patients or as they were depicted, 'poor, miserable, diseased and suffering beings from whom they could expect nothing but a blessing', whilst contesting the manager's imprudent and dishonest handling of public funds.⁸⁰ Mrs Montgomery thus appears as a proxy for her employers and the broader structure that came to face public scrutiny triggered by the fever crisis.⁸¹ Both narratives use familiar tropes rooted in contemporary notions of care and lack thereof, to justify the conflict that occurred, the gendering of which is made manifest in the opening incident and its subsequent rendering. On the one hand it is the combination of maternal care of the matron, for both her child and those under her professional care, and the philanthropic integrity of the managers, against the meddlesome outsiders and ungrateful clerks, depicted unfavourably as young men lacking in deference, raising complaints 'for the savage purpose of overwhelming the poor matron, at a time when she was distracted by the attentions which she could not withhold from a sick child'.⁸² On the other hand, it is the charitable contributors fighting a nepotistic establishment of managers and staff connected through networks of acquaintances and revenue, in order to secure public accountability of the institution as well as patient welfare. Complex as they are, together, these accounts provide evidence of contemporary institutional politics, staff relations as well as personal conflict in the midst of the expanding care, medical and welfare sectors, highlighting the importance of the broader context to the study of gender and work.

Principally, the focus of this article has been on women's work and women's 'careers' in the care sector, which, despite ample evidence to the contrary, are still portrayed as secondary to those of men. It has also, however, aimed to highlight the importance of the context within which women worked, which they contested and were contested by, not always as women, but as employees, managers and professionals. In the case of Mrs Montgomery, this was further complicated by the processes of professionalization of healthcare and the emergence of public health driven by the pressures of contagious disease. Accordingly, it provided a valuable example of women's hospital work preceding the mid-century nursing reforms, demonstrating the strong sense of continuity in women's careers in medical administration throughout the century.⁸³ In the midst of the developments that were to transform the care and medical sectors over the nineteenth century, women continued to work as nurses and healers, but also housekeepers and managers. Many such women were challenged within their work environments, and when accounted for, the records of these challenges offer rare glimpses of their contested spheres of influence, working lives and everyday realities. Many incidents such as the quarrel between Mrs Montgomery and Mr Wigham can be read as gendered struggles, or as testimonies of a broader trend of crowding out women from the increasingly formalised sector of 694 👄 E. BUJOKOVA

public provision. Such reading, it seems, is rather reductionist, however, when placed in the complex environments of institutional care provision, obscuring the realities of women who navigated these spaces alongside, in cooperation, and in confrontation with other women, as well as men.

Notes

- Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8), 173– 81.
- 2. Ibid., 173–81.
- 3. Ibid., 173–81.
- 4. Ibid., 173–81.
- 5. Ibid., 173–81.
- 6. Ibid., 173–81.
- 7. Ibid., 173–81.
- 8. Ibid., 173–81.
- 9. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 2, 1818, 1; 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 18, 1818, 126; 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 4, 1818, 108.
- Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1801–1813 (LHB1/1/7); Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8); Risse, 'Hospital Care: State of the Medical Art', in *Hospital Life in Enlightenment Scotland*; Guenter Risse, *Mending Bodies, Saving Souls: A History of Hospitals*, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999).
- 11. For writing history from crime see for example: Natalie Zemon Davis, Fiction in the Archives: Pardon Tales and their Tellers in Sixteenth-Century France (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1987); Frances Dolan, True Relations, Reading, Literature, and Evidence in Seventeenth-Century England (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2013); Edward Muir and Guido Ruggiero, eds., History from Crime (Baltimore and London: The John Hopkins University Press, 1994); Joanne Bailey, "Voices in court: lawyers' or litigants'?, Historical Research 74 (2001); Garthine Walker, 'Just stories: telling tales of infant death in early modern England', in Culture and Change: Attending to Early Modern Women, Margaret Mikesell and Adele Seeff eds., (Newark and London: University of Delaware Press, 2003).
- 12. Nicky James, 'Care, organisation, physical labour, emotional labour', *Sociology of Health and Illness* 14 (1992).
- 13. Margaret Versluysen, 'Old Wives Tales? Women Healers in English History' in Rewriting Nursing History, Celia Davies, ed., (London: Croom Helm Ltd. 1980); See also for work on early modern nursing: Deborah Harkness, 'A View from the Streets: Women and Medical Work in Elizabethan London', Bulletin of the History of Medicine 82, no. 1 (2008); Margaret Pelling, The Common Lot, Sickness, Medical Occupations and the Urban Poor in Early Modern England (Harlow: Longman, 1998); for mid to late-nineteenth century history: Anne Summers, 'The Mysterious Demise of Sarah Gamp: The Domiciliary Nurse and Her Detractors, c. 1830–1860', Victorian Studies 32, no. 3 (1989); Sue Hawkins, Nursing and Women's Labour in the Nineteenth Century: The Quest for Independence (London, Routledge, 2010); Sue Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron: nursing as a route to social advancement in nineteenth-century England', Women's History Review 19, no. 1 (2010); Barbara Mortimer, New Directions in Nursing History (London, Routledge, 2004); Barbara Mortimer, 'The Nurse in Edinburgh c. 1760–1860: the Impact of Commerce and Professionalization', (PhD diss., University of Edinburgh, 2001).
- 14. See for example: Amanda Berry, 'Community Sponsorship and the Hospital Patient in Late Eighteenth-Century England', in *The Locus of Care*, Peregrine Horden, Richard Smith, eds., (London: Routledge, 1997); Paul Langford, *A Polite and Commercial People, England 1727–*

1783 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1989); Risse, Hospital Life in Enlightenment Scotland; Risse, Mending Bodies, Saving Souls: A History of Hospitals.

- 15. History of the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, 1730 (LHBI/5/1).
- 16. Michael Anderson, 'The Demographic Factor', in *The Oxford Handbook of Modern Scottish History*, eds. T. M. Devine and Jenny Wormald (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012).
- 17. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, April 2, 1818, 1, 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 18, 1818, 126, 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 4, 1818, 108.
- 21. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 18, 1818, 126.
- 22. William Pulteney Alison, Observations on the Management of the Poor in Scotland, and its Effects on the Health of the Great Towns (Glasgow, 1840), 196–8.
- 23. History of the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh, 1778, LHBI/5/4.
- 24. Karen Harvey, The Little Republic: Masculinity and Domestic Authority in Eighteenth-Century Britain (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012), 24.
- Schmidt, 'Managing a Large Household'; Beatrice Zucca Micheletto, 'Husbands, Masculinity, Male Work and Household Economy in Eighteenth-Century Italy: The Case of Turin', *Gender & History* 27 (2015); Naomi Tadmor, 'The Concept of the Household-Family in Eighteenth-Century England', *Past and Present*, no. 151 (1996).
- 26. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 27. 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 4, 1818, 108, 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 18, 1818, 126, Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 28. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 4, 1818, 108.
- 29. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, January 8, 1818, 1.
- 30. Alison, Observations on the Management of the Poor in Scotland, 176.
- 31. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 18, 1818, 126.
- 32. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 33. Katrina Honeyman and Jordan Goodman, 'Women's Work, Gender Conflict, and Labour Markets in Europe, 1500-1900', *Economic History Review* 44, no. 4 (1991).
- 34. For studies on undercounting of women's work see for example: Marilyn Waring, If Women Counted: A New Feminist Economics (San Francisco: Harper and Row, 1988); Caroline Saunders and Paul Dalziel, 'Twenty-Five Years of Counting for Nothing: Waring's Critique of National Accounts', Feminist Economics 23 (2017); Diane Elson, 'Recognize, Reduce, and Redistribute Unpaid Care Work: How to Close the Gender Gap', New Labor Forum 26, no. 2, (2017); Alexandra Shepard, 'Care', in The Whole Economy: Work and Gender in Early Modern Europe, Catriona Macleod, Alexandra Shepard and Maria Ågren, eds., (forthcoming, CUP), for new methodologies and gender and work research: Maria Ågren, Making a Living, Making a Difference: Gender and Work in Early Modern European Society, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017); M. Ågren, 'Making Her Turn Around: the Verb-Oriented Method, the Two-Supporter Model, and the Focus on Practice', Early Modern Women: An Interdisciplinary Journal, Arizona Centre for Medieval and Renaissance Studies 13, no. 1 (2018); A. W. Carus, Sheilagh Ogilvie, 'Turning qualitative into quantitative evidence: a well used method made explicit', Economic History Review 62, no. 4 (2009); R. Fiebranz, E. Lindberg, J. Lindström, M. Ågren, 'Making verbs count: the research project 'Gender and Work' and its methodology', Scandinavian Economic History Review 59, no. 3; Sheilagh Ogilvie, A Bitter Living: Women, Markets and Social Capital in Early Modern Germany (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003); Alexandra Shepard, 'Crediting Women in the Early Modern English Economy', History Workshop Journal 79 (2015); Jane Whittle, 'A Critique of Approaches to Domestic Work: Women Work and the Pre-Industrial Economy', Past and Present, no. 243 (2019); Catriona M. MacLeod, 'Women, Work and Enterprise in Glasgow, c.1740-1830' (PhD diss., University of Glasgow, Faculty of History, 2015);

Amy L. Erickson, 'Married Women's Occupations in Eighteenth-Century London' *Continuity and Change* 23, no. 2 (2008).

- 35. See for example: L. Davidoff, C. Hall, Family Fortunes: Men and Women of the English Middle Class, 1780-1850 (London: Routledge, 2002); Judith Bennett, 'Women's History: A Study in Continuity and Change', Women's History Review 2, no. 2 (1993); Bridget Hill, 'Women's History: A Study in Change, Continuity or Standing Still?', Women's History Review 2, no. 1 (1993); Pamela Sharpe ed., Women's Work the English Experience 1650-1914 (London: Arnold, 1998); Peter Earle, 'The Female Labour Market in London in the Late Seventeenth and Early Eighteenth Centuries', The Economic History Review, New Series 42, no. 3 (Aug. 1989); for review see: Amanda Vickery 'Golden Age to Separate Spheres? A Review of the Categories and Chronology of English's Women's History', Historical Journal 36 (1993).
- 36. Shepard, 'Care'.
- 37. Shepard, 'Care'; N. Folbre, 'Measuring Care: Gender, Empowerment, and the Care Economy', Journal of Human Development 7, no. 2 (2006); N. Folbre, 'Reforming Care', Politics and Society 36, no.3 (2008); Linda McDowell, 'Gender, Work, Employment and Society: Feminist Reflections on Continuity and Change', Work, Employment and Society 28, no. 5 (2014); McDowell, 'Gender, Work, Employment and Society'; S. Berger, M Piore, Dualism and Discontinuity in Industrial Societies (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1980); Linda McDowell, Working Bodies, Interactive Service Employment and Workplace Identities (Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell, 1988).
- 38. Summers, 'The Mysterious Demise of Sarah Gamp'; Hawkins, Nursing and Women's Labour; Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron'; Mortimer, New Directions in Nursing History; Mortimer, 'The Nurse in Edinburgh'.
- 39. Mary Fissell, 'Women, Health and Healing in Early Modern Europe', *Bulletin of the History of Medicine* 82, No. 1 (2008); Mary Fissell, 'Remaking the Maternal Body', *Journal of the History of Sexuality* 26, no. 1 (2017).
- 40. Mortimer, 'The Nurse in Edinburgh'.
- 41. Summers, 'The Mysterious Demise of Sarah Gamp'.
- 42. Mortimer, 'The Nurse in Edinburgh'.
- 43. Summers, 'The Mysterious Demise of Sarah Gamp'; Hawkins, Nursing and Women's Labour, Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron' Mortimer.
- 44. Erickson, 'Eleanor Mosley and Other Milliners'.
- 45. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, 2. 4. 1818, 1.
- 46. 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, 4. 4. 1818, 108, Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1728-1741 (LHB1/1/1).
- Montgomerie, Old Parish Registers (OPR) Deaths, Edinburgh, 24.02.1818, file no. 685/1 990
 278, p. 278, National Records of Scotland (NRS); Elizabeth Forbes Montgomery, OPR Deaths, Edinburgh 21.08.1817, file no. 685/1 990 267, 267, NRS; Jane Bryce OPR Marriages, Edinburgh, 05/10/1808, file no. 685/1 530 314, 314, NRS; Janet Bryce, PR Births, Dumfermline, 06/05/1770, file no. 424 60 443, 443, NRS.
- 50. William Montgomery, OPR Deaths, St Cuthbert's, 22.12.1816, file no. 685/2 310 419, St Cuthbert's, 419, NRS.
- 51. Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron'.
- 52. Amy L. Erickson, 'Married women's occupations in eighteenth-century London' *Continuity and Change* 23, No. 2 (2008).
- 53. Jane Humphries, Carmen Sarasúa, 'Off the Record: Reconstructing Women's Labour Force Participation in the European Past', *Feminist Economics* 18, No. 4 (2012); Jane Humphries and Jacob Weisdorf, 'The Wages of Women in England, 1260-1850', *Journal of Economic History* 75, No. 2 (2015); Jane Whittle, 'A Critique of Approaches to Domestic Work: Women Work and the Pre-Industrial Economy', *Past and Present* No. 243 (2019).
- 54. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8), 125.

- 55. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 2, 1818, 1; Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 56. Peregrine Horden, 'Household Care and Informal Networks', in *The Locus of Care: Families, communities, institutions, and the provision of welfare since antiquity,* Horden and Smith, eds., (London: Routledge, 1997), 21; Tadmor, 'The Concept of the Household-Family'.
- 57. Zucca Micheletto, 'Husbands, Masculinity, Male Work and Household'; Schmidt, 'Managing a Large Household'; see also: Jeremy Boulton, 'Welfare Systems and the Parish Nurse in EARLY MODERN LONDON, 1650–1725', *Family and Community History* 10 (2007).
- Deborah Harkness, 'A View from the Streets: Women and Medical Work in Elizabethan London', Bulletin of the History of Medicine 82, no. 1 (2008); Erin Spinney, 'Servants to the Hospital and the State: Nurses in Plymouth and Haslar Naval Hospitals, 1775–1815', Journal of Maritime Research 20, no. 1–2 (2018).
- 59. Schmidt, 'Managing a Large Household'.
- 60. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 61. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1801–1813 (LHB1/1/7), Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 62. See work on female entrepreneurship in the 18th c: Amy L. Erickson, 'Married Women's Occupations in Eighteenth-Century London', *Continuity and Change* 23, no. 2 (2008); Amy L. Erickson, 'Marital Status and economic activity: interpreting spinsters, wives, and widows in pre-census population listings', Cambridge Working Papers in Economic and Social History, no. 7 (2010); Amy L. Erickson, 'Eleanor Mosley and Other Milliners in the City of London Companies 1700–1750', *History Workshop Journal* 71 (2011).
- 63. Spinney, 'Servants to the Hospital and the State'.
- 64. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 2, 1818, 1, Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 65. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, April 2, 1818, 1.
- 66. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 67. Alannah Tomkins, *The Experience of Urban Poverty*, 1723–82 (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2006); see also: Sandra Sherman, *Imagining Poverty: Quantification and the Decline of Paternalism* (Athens: Ohio University Press, 2001).
- 68. Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron'.
- 69. Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813-1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 70. Ibid.
- 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 18, 1818, 126; 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 4, 1818, 108; 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 2, 1818, 1; 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, January 8, 1818, 1.
- 72. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, April 4, 1818, 1.
- 73. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 2, 1818, 1; 'Royal Infirmary', *The Scotsman*, April 18, 1818, 126.
- 74. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', *Caledonian Mercury*, April 4, 1818, 1; Minutes of Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh Board of Managers, 1813–1818 (LHB1/1/8).
- 75. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 4, 1818, 108.
- 76. Wilson, *Ritual and Conflict*; Leanne Calvert "A More Careful Tender Nurse Cannot Be than My Dear Husband"; Schmidt, 'Managing a large household'.
- 77. Zemon Davis, Fiction in the Archives; Dolan, True Relations; Muir, Ruggiero, History from Crime; Bailey, 'Voices in Court: Lawyers' or Litigants'?'; Walker, 'Just Stories'.
- 78. 'Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh', Caledonian Mercury, April 2, 1818, 1.
- 79. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 18, 1818, 126.
- 80. 'Royal Infirmary', The Scotsman, April 4, 1818, 108.
- 81. Ibid.
- 82. Ibid.
- 83. Hawkins, 'From Maid to Matron'.

698 👄 E. BUJOKOVA

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Funding

AHRC SGSAH DTP Studentship (Scottish Graduate School for Arts and Humanities Doctoral Training Partnership).

Notes on contributor

Eliska Bujokova is a doctoral researcher at the University of Glasgow Centre for Gender History funded by the AHRC, and a graduate of Trinity Hall, University of Cambridge. She focuses on the histories of care, women's work and medicine in eighteenth century Scotland. Her dissertation entitled 'Tending to 'His poor and sick brethren': Care in the Scottish City, c. 1720-c. 1850' examines the regimes and infrastructures of care in the Scottish urban space.